PFC Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – August 9, 2007
Location: PFC offices, 216 N. Fourth Avenue, Ann Arbor.

Attendance

Board Members: Linda Diane Feldt, President; Chris Good, Vice President; George Esler, Secretary; Pete Schermerhorn, Treasurer; Katie Wimsatt, Anjanette Bunce, Laura Trumbull.  

Ken Charboneau, PFC General Manager
Rusty Brach, PFC Finance Manager
Andrea Dunathan, PFC Member-Owner, facilitating the meeting

John Austin, Board administrative assistant, recording minutes

Guests:  Ten guests signed up for two-minute speaking slots.  Their names are listed below in Member Comment.  Also among the guests were Karen Deslieres, Linda W. Wotring, Sol Metz, and others interested in the Israeli products boycott referendum.
Call to order - Linda Diane called the meeting to order at 6:30PM and explained the reason for the change of location.  Due to the outburst and disruption at the July meeting, Menlo Innovations withdrew its standing offer of meeting space until issues of decorum can be assured.  Menlo had offered space for PFC Board meetings since February 2002.

Agenda Review - Linda Diane explained that recent discoveries could complicate the referendum discussion and lengthen it.  To accommodate this, the initial order of items was tentatively rearranged to be Announcements, Member Comment, Consent Agenda, Boycott referendum wording, and Quarterly Financials, with other items to be addressed as time allowed.  Many agenda items were later postponed due to time constraints.  These will be noted below in the minutes.


Andrea clarified for all those present that a just-discovered provision of U.S. law suggests that the boycott could be illegal, possibly exposing PFC to fines and other penalties, and that the Board, in order to exercise due diligence on behalf of the entire organization, must investigate and discuss this.

Announcements - Pete has secured Hathaway’s Hideaway at 312 S. Ashley Street for the September and October meetings.

Member Comment - PFC Members speaking, in order of sign-up: Dan Cutler, Mozghan Savabieasfahani, Saja Raoof, Anne Remley, Jon Swanson, Shirley Zempel, Bill Thomson, Michelle Kinnucan, Ina Klingenberg, and Jessica Lieberman.  Most spoke in favor of the boycott and decried the atrocious conditions under which Palestinians are now forced to live.  Dan expressed concern that the referendum wording takes the decision on when to end the boycott away from the PFC Membership.  Mozghan said that the July 31 membership deadline to allow voting should now be retroactively moved back to June 30 and that a mail vote should be conducted if quorum fails in the initial vote.  Anne expressed concern that adding a disclaimer about the possibility of the boycott’s illegality to the ballot presentation would be a red herring that could prejudice members.  Ina said she doesn’t understand why PFC should boycott Israel.  Jessica challenged as unsupportable the assertion that all recent new PFC members joined as a bloc to oppose the boycott and also said that the boycott is illogical and there are other avenues to peace.

Consent Agenda - Minutes of the 7/12/07 Board meeting.  The L.4.9 Monitoring Report was not received by the Board and was removed from the consent agenda.  All Directors having reviewed and understood the remaining materials, George moved approval of the revised consent agenda, Chris supported, passed 7-0.

Boycott referendum wording - Earlier today the Board received information suggesting that a boycott of Israeli goods could be in conflict with U.S. government regulations.  There is some possibility that PFC could already be in violation and subject to investigation and legal penalties.  Due to the pressing nature of this new issue, it was addressed first.

Linda Diane began by explaining three proposals she circulated among Directors earlier in the day.  The first suggested that a caveat or disclaimer be included in the ballot presentation stating that if the Board determines, through legal counsel, that the boycott is illegal it will not be implemented.  The second outlined a series of steps to seek legal counsel beginning immediately.  A third possibility offered was that all action on the boycott, including the referendum, be suspended immediately until legal assurances could be obtained.


Linda Diane noted that PFC bylaw 6.1 states, in part, that the Board “is responsible for the operation of the Co-op and is expected to carry out its task to insure that the stores are operated in an efficient, sensible, and prudent manner to benefit the whole Co-op.  The Board shall establish all policies of the Co-op, which shall not be inconsistent with law ....” 


It was observed that the Board is also obliged to go forward with referenda requested in Member petitions.  After discussion, the Board agreed that its responsibility to the Membership to assure legality and to protect PFC from penalties is paramount.


Linda Diane also described her telephone conversations this morning with Gary Mohler, Compliance Officer with the U.S. Commerce Department’s Bureau of Industry and Security, the entity that administers U.S. antiboycott regulations.  He stated that if the boycott originates from the U.S. it is legal.  There are concerns that the referendum wording assigns control over ending the boycott to the international BDS (Boycott, Divestment, and Sanctions) campaign.  After research and several calls back, Mr. Mohler said that their regulations apply to boycotts fostered or imposed by a foreign country and expressed the opinion that his office would have no interest in this boycott.  However he would not provide a follow-up letter or e-mail confirming his statements.


Anjanette supplied an article from the Bureau of Industry and Security web site stating that they have “a long record of aggressive enforcement of antiboycott regulations, with over $26 million in civil penalties imposed ….” 

Among the other ideas and comments presented and discussed by the Board:

· The Board has received assurances from the Boycott Israeli Goods group (B.I.G), initiators of the boycott petition, that it is a local organization

· The Board has seen no founding documents or charter from B.I.G. showing its local origins

· Holding the referendum and implementing its results are two separate actions - can be addressed independently

· Proceed with the referendum schedule but if it passes hold off on implementation and seek legal advice

· Proceed with the referendum schedule and seek legal advice at the same time

· The weight of information, so far, leans towards legality

· The Board expressed unanimous concern that the referendum would take the decision on when the boycott can end out of PFC’s hands

· Concern that the Board must exercise extreme diligence and proceed prudently

· These issues are very complex; it’s critical that the Board do this carefully

· The Board has not been able to spend enough time together to do adequate research

· Delaying the referendum would drag out the current disruption of PFC operations and governance

· Referendum wording “… to the maximum extent allowed by our legal and financial counsel,” provides some latitude for legal interpretation

· This portion of the referendum wording helps, but there may be regulations requiring reporting “in a timely fashion”

· Discomfort with open-ended boycotts in general - they should be renewed annually


The Board considered the addition of a “supersedure clause” to the ballot that would immediately reassign the boycott-end decision to PFC Membership.  This would need to be a second ballot question, a board-initiated referendum requiring notification of the Membership and presentation of opposing viewpoints.  The Governance Committee was assigned to plan for presenting this to the Membership on the regular PFC election ballot in April if necessary.


After extended discussion and weighing of options, the Board agreed that the referendum should proceed, with legal counsel sought at the same time.  Chris moved approval of the following revised wording of Linda Diane’s proposal, Laura supported, passed 7-0:

The Board authorizes the expenditure of not more than $2,000 for legal fees to obtain written legal opinions on the following questions:

1. if the proposed referendum is or is not an illegal boycott as defined by the Bureau of Industry and Security U.S. Department of Commerce Antiboycott Laws

2. what reporting requirements are required both immediately as well as in the future

3. to provide other counsel on this issue as the need arises.

4. The President and Treasurer will jointly communicate with our lawyer, and promptly convey all information and advice to the full Board.

5. If the of legal counsel cost is above $2,000 the full Board will be asked for approval before there are further expenditures.

Due to the length of this discussion and the lateness of the hour the Board did not have time to discuss the ballot presentation of point-of-view statements.  Because the deadline is near for all ballot materials to be printed in order to be ready for the September 1 start of voting, a special meeting was called for Tuesday, August 14 at 7:30PM at the PFC offices to address these issues.  Linda Diane so moved, Chris supported, approved 7-0.  Materials will be circulated in e-mail as available.

Quarterly Financials - Rusty described PFC’s second quarter financial reports and answered questions from Board members.  PFC did better in the second quarter than the first quarter.


The Finance Committee was assigned to develop policy guidelines for financial reporting from PFC management.

Report from the General Manager - In addition to the written report he supplied for this meeting, Ken asked for Board feedback on two developments:

1) Office space may become available above the store.  Ken would like to move as many of his people as possible out of the cramped and dark offices underneath the Café.  The rent would be approximately $5000/year with a one-year lease commitment.  Directors supported this effort, with the understanding that Ken would consult the Board again before making a final commitment.

2) A possible benefactor has come forward interested in giving PFC a sum of money.  This is still tentative and discussions are ongoing.  A new produce cooler or cheese cooler or both are being considered as possible uses for such a gift.  Directors were excited and pleased by this news.


George noted that many organizations have written policies defining how benefactors can give donations or gifts and how these will be handled by the organization.  Directors felt it would be prudent for PFC to establish such guidelines and assigned the Governance Committee to develop proposals for Board consideration.

At close, Pete offered a brief explanation of the referendum ballot point-of-view materials he brought tonight, and will circulate them to Directors in e-mail.  Anjanette said it would be appropriate for these to include how the Co-op would be affected by the boycott.

The following agenda items were postponed for discussion at a later meeting:

Committee Reports 

Quarterly Board self-evaluation discussion 

CBLD Training debriefing 

Board budget 

G.7.11 policy on executive sessions 

Board Retreat September 

Task Review - The CURRENT BOARD OF DIRECTORS TASK LIST may be viewed on line at http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive
Future Meetings - The Board will hold a special working meeting on Tuesday, August 14 at 7:30PM at the PFC offices to discuss the ballot presentation of the boycott referendum.  The next regular Board meetings will be Thursday, September 13, 6:30PM and Thursday, October 11, 6:30PM at Hathaway’s Hideaway, the 2nd Ward Public Building, at 312 S. Ashley in Ann Arbor.

Attendance - There were no attendance issues.

Meeting Evaluation - All Directors felt that Linda Diane and Andrea had handled the meeting well - that leadership and facilitation were excellent.  The Board also expressed pleasure at the good news from Ken.  It was again mentioned that not having materials available in time for adequate preparation for discussion, or not available at all for agenda items requiring them, was not conducive to good governance and good oversight.

Adjournment – The Board adjourned the meeting by acclamation at 9:45PM.

Materials considered by the Board at this meeting may be viewed on line at: http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive
Respectfully submitted by George Esler, Board Secretary
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